
	Confirmed


[image: image1.jpg]Suffolk

\
L= County Council





MINUTES of the meeting of the STANDARDS COMMITTEE held in the Rose Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich on 30 September 2010 at 10.00 a.m.

PRESENT: 

Mrs M E Anderson (Chairman), Mr Phillip Key and Mr Graham Moss (Independent Community Members) and Councillors Peter Gardiner, Charles Michell, Joanna Spicer and David Wood.
The Chairman welcomed Mr Phillip Key and Mr Graham Moss to their first meeting of the Committee since their appointment by the County Council as Independent Members of the Standards Committee.
10. Apologies for absence and substitutions
There were no apologies for absence.

11. Declarations of interest and dispensations
There were no interests or dispensations declared.

12. Minutes of the previous meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 6 July 2010 were confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman.

13. Information Digest
The Committee considered and noted the Information Digest at Agenda Item 4.
Members were advised that since the Digest had been published, Andrew Stunnell, Communities Minister, had issued a press release giving further information about changes to the standards framework.  A copy of the press release was circulated at the meeting.  It included the following points:
i) The entire Standards Board regime consisting of a centrally prescribed code of conduct, standards committees with the power to suspend councillors and an unelected central body would be abolished.

ii) The Government intended to give the Local Government Ombudsman greater powers, and for the first time, local authorities would be legally compelled to implement the Ombudsman’s findings.

iii) Failure to register or declare an interest, or deliberately seeking to mislead the public about an interest, would become a criminal offence.

iv) The Government would legislate to make it clear that councillors could campaign and vote freely on their issues.

The Committee noted that the Chairman had written to the Minister, indicating that she thought the Government’s proposals failed to take account of the role of standards committees in promoting good ethical governance, and suggesting ways in which the current procedures could be improved.
Decision:  The Committee agreed:

a)
To write to the Communities Minister, making the following points:

· the Committee agreed that the current procedures for dealing with allegations of misconduct by councillors were in need of reform

· there remained a need for standards committees with involvement from independent members
· the Committee considered that there should be some formal consultation on the proposed new arrangements.

b) To receive a report at its next meeting, reviewing the Council’s current complaints protocol for partnership working and the Corporate Guidelines for Partnership Working in the light of new guidance from Standards for England.
c) To email all councillors who were members of more than one authority, drawing their attention to new guidance produced by Standards for England, and to inform the Councillor Learning and Development Reference Group about the guidance and related training material.

d) To invite one of the Suffolk Members of the Youth Parliament to speak to the Committee at a future meeting about the activities of the Youth Parliament.
e) To receive a report at its next meeting on the implications of the Council’s new Protective Marking Policy.
Reason for decision: 

a)
Members considered that the current procedures were cumbersome, and they recognised that in some authorities the procedures had been used as a means of pursuing petty vendettas against councillors.  The Government had suggested that in future councillors could expect their conduct to be judged at the ballot box.  However, members considered that generally in local elections the public voted along party political lines, and not in response to the conduct of individual councillors.
Whilst acknowledging the need for improvements to the current procedures, members considered that there was still a need for standards committees with the involvement of independent members and with access to some form of national guidance.  They thought that the general public would prefer to know that there was a system in place locally which monitored the conduct of their local elected representatives.
The Committee was concerned at the possibility of councillors being prosecuted for minor failings relating to the declaration of interests, and questioned whether the police would have sufficient resources to investigate such cases.  Members agreed that they would welcome the opportunity to comment on the Government’s proposals by means of a formal consultation exercise.

b) A partnership behaviour protocol had been developed by Standards for England, with a suggested role for standards committees.  The Committee was aware that it had considered partnership working in 2008 and had made recommendations concerning a complaints protocol for local partnerships and Corporate Guidelines for Partnership Working.  The Committee wished to review the protocol and guidelines in the light of the new guidance from Standards for England.

c) The Committee was aware that Standards for England had produced new guidance for councillors who were “twin-hatters”, and members considered that this gave a useful summary of the potential conflicts which could arise for people who were members of more than one authority.  Standards for England had produced a number of scenarios based on real queries they had received, and the Committee considered that these could be of interest to the Councillor Learning and Development Reference Group.
d) The Information Digest included information about the UK Youth Parliament, and members agreed that they would be interested to hear more about its activities from one of the Suffolk members.

e)
The Committee was aware that the Code of Conduct allowed members to disclose confidential information in certain limited circumstances, and in December 2008 the Committee had drawn up some guidance notes about these circumstances.  Members considered that there might be a need to amend the guidance in the light of the Council’s new Protective Marking Policy.

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
14. Annual Report on the Work of the Standards Committee 2009/10
The Committee considered at Agenda Item 5 a draft annual review of the work of the Committee in 2009/10, including the Forward Work Programme for 2010/11.

Members agreed a number of amendments to the draft, including:

· expanding on some of the shortcomings of the current procedures for dealing with allegations of misconduct by councillors (and in doing so, making reference to the comments made by the Chairman in response to a questionnaire from Westminster City Council discussed at the Committee’s previous meeting)

· adding further information about the importance of learning from corporate complaints

· highlighting the fact that in the year 2008/09 there had been no findings of maladministration against the Council.
Decision:  The Committee agreed that an amended annual report based on the draft at Agenda Item 5 and incorporating amendments suggested by members, be circulated to the Committee for final approval before submission to the meeting of the Council on 2 December 2010.

Reason for decision:  The Committee’s terms of reference required it to submit an annual report to Council on its activities.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

15. Changes to Suffolk County Council’s Corporate Complaints System
Liz Whitby, Head of Customer Rights, presented a report at Agenda Item 6, recommending changes to the corporate complaints system.
Decision:  

a) The Committee approved changes to the corporate complaints system as set out in the report at Agenda Item 6.
b) The Committee agreed to receive a report reviewing the new arrangements at its meeting scheduled for 9 February 2011.

Reason for decision: 

a)
The Committee heard that it was proposed to introduce the “independent” investigation at Stage 2 of the corporate procedures (whereas currently it was carried out at Stage 3), and to abolish Stage 3.  Members recognised that this would lead to a streamlining of the Council’s corporate and statutory complaints system.
Members were aware that the proposed changes would ensure an earlier reference to the Customer Rights team, which could often lead to an earlier resolution of the issues.  The involvement of Customer Rights would allow the Council to demonstrate transparency, as the findings of any investigation would be issued not only to the Director concerned, but also to the complainant.  The Committee heard that the new procedures had been trialled successfully in the Environment, Skills and Economy Directorate.  This experience had shown that often complaints could be resolved without recourse to a formal investigation.

b)
The Committee wished to receive a report giving an update on how the new procedures were working.  In particular, members were concerned to know whether the Customer Rights team had sufficient capacity to deal with its new responsibilities at a time when there was likely to be an increase in the number of complaints about reductions in Council services.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
16. Urgent Business
There was no urgent business.
The Committee stood adjourned from 11.00 a.m. to 11.30 a.m.

Councillor Joanna Spicer joined the meeting at 11.30 a.m.
17. Ethical Governance – The Right Hon. Lord Stevenson of Coddenham
The Chairman welcomed to the meeting the Right Hon. Lord Stevenson of Coddenham, who had been created a life peer in 1999.  He had a wealth of experience in both the public and the private sector, and was a member of the Standards Committee of the City of Westminster.
Lord Stevenson thanked the Committee for giving him the opportunity to speak on the subject of ethical governance.  He outlined the standards structure at Westminster City Council, where the standards committee was made up of eight councillors and four independent members.
Lord Stevenson described the experience of chairing a hearing into an allegation of misconduct by a councillor.  He had been grateful for the fact that the other members of the hearing panel had legal backgrounds, because he had found it quite difficult to deal with the quasi-judicial nature of the proceedings.  He deplored the fact that some hearings were extremely expensive in comparison to the seriousness of the matter complained about.
Westminster City Council took ethical governance very seriously, and in 2005 had taken part in an ethical governance audit, which the standards committee had recently reviewed.  The review had led to some practical suggestions about how to ensure that justice was seen to be done.  The audit had also proposed an extension of the standards committee’s role.  Lord Stevenson had reservations about this because he thought there might be a danger of duplication.  Westminster City Council already had an Audit and Performance Committee, and an officer committee (including the chief executive and the monitoring officer) which considered questions of ethical governance.
Lord Stevenson stated that he personally would question the need for a standards committee at Westminster City Council, if it were not for the need to reassure the public that justice would be seen to be done in cases of misconduct.  He would favour an Audit and Performance Committee which included independent members.  He also supported the idea of giving the monitoring officer greater discretion to deal with allegations of misconduct as appropriate.
There followed a general discussion, during which Lord Stevenson answered a number of questions from members of the Committee.  The following were among the points noted:

a) Standards of behaviour among members of local authorities were considered to be higher than those displayed by members of parliament.
b) In private companies and in public bodies, the values and actions of the leadership were very important in setting standards of ethical governance.

c) Effective governance was about more than merely an exercise in “ticking boxes”.

d) Transparency was of paramount importance.  The public needed to be assured that a councillor found guilty of misconduct would face some form of sanction.  It would not be sufficient to expect him or her to be punished at the ballot box.

e)
Westminster City Council was undertaking a review of its ethical governance.  As part of this exercise, it had developed a questionnaire, to which the Standards Committee of Suffolk County Council had responded.  Members looked forward to hearing about Westminster City Council’s findings in due course.
The Chairman thanked Lord Stevenson for attending the meeting, and highlighted some of the points on which there had been agreement in a wide-ranging and interesting discussion.
The meeting closed at 12.07 p.m.
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